
HEREFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

MINUTES of the meeting of Council held at The Shirehall, St 
Peter's Square, Hereford. on Friday 3 February 2012 at 10.30 am 
  

Present: Councillor LO Barnett (Chairman) 
Councillor ACR Chappell (Vice Chairman) 

   
 Councillors: PA Andrews, AM Atkinson, CNH Attwood, CM Bartrum, 

PL Bettington, AJM Blackshaw, WLS Bowen, H Bramer, AN Bridges, 
EMK Chave, MJK Cooper, PGH Cutter, BA Durkin, PJ Edwards, DW Greenow, 
KS Guthrie, RB Hamilton, J Hardwick, EPJ Harvey, AJ Hempton-Smith, 
JW Hope MBE, MAF Hubbard, RC Hunt, JA Hyde, TM James, JG Jarvis, 
AW Johnson, Brig P Jones CBE, JLV Kenyon, JF Knipe, JG Lester, MD Lloyd-
Hayes, RI Matthews, PJ McCaull, SM Michael, JW Millar, PM Morgan, 
NP Nenadich, C Nicholls, FM Norman, RJ Phillips, GJ Powell, R Preece, 
PD Price, P Rone, A Seldon, P Sinclair-Knipe, J Stone, GR Swinford, DC Taylor, 
DB Wilcox and JD Woodward 

 
  
  
  
48. PRAYERS   

 
The Very Reverend Nicholas Bury lead the Council in prayer. 
 

49. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
 
Apologies had been received from Councillors: G Lucas, GA Powell and SJ Robertson. 
 
Note: Council TM James was present at the beginning of the meeting but then needed to 

leave the meeting after agenda item 1 and was absent for the remainder of the 
meeting. 

 
50. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

51. MINUTES   
 
The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 18 November 2011 were presented to Council 
for approval.  Arising out of the minutes under Notice of Motion one a discussion took place.  
The leader of the It’s Our County group questioned the accuracy of the minute and in 
particular minute number 36 bullet point 5, as he considered it did not fully reflect the 
discussion that had taken place about the percentage of objections to the relief road.  
However, others contested the need to amend the minute and no agreement was finally 
reached as to the accuracy of this point.   
 
 
That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 18 November 2011 were approved as 
a correct record, subject to the following amendments: 
 
 
Chairman’s Announcements – The Chairman received a petition from Councillor 
KS Guthrie on behalf of the Keep Queens Wood Free Campaign, which was handed to the 
Cabinet Member Highways, Transportation and Waste. 



 

 
Item 36 Notices of Motion (Transposition of voting figures). 
Notice of Motion one - Council’s Commitment to Reduce the Threat of Rural Isolation.   
 
It was moved and seconded that the motion be put whereupon a vote was taken: 
 
For:  48 
Against:   0 
Abstentions:   0 
 
The Notice of Motion was declared carried with: 
 
For:  37 
Against:   0 
Abstentions: 16 
 
Item 37 Leader’s Report – Rural Members’ Forum.  The Leader was asked if there 
might be a similar informal Members’ Forum for urban wards and the market towns.  The 
Leader invited Members to put forward proposals for his consideration. 
 

52. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS   
 
The Chairman, in her announcements, informed Council that: 
 

• The March meeting of Council would be held at 2.00 pm on Friday 2 March and 
not the usual time of 10.30 am. 

• The Chairman would be writing to the Lord Chamberlain’s office on behalf of 
Herefordshire Council and residents to convey loyal greetings and 
congratulations to Her Majesty on the occasion of her Diamond Jubilee. 

• The Chairman congratulated Matthew Hunt, a teacher at Kingstone High School, 
on winning the Classic FM New Music Teacher of the Year Award, presented to 
him at the Albert Hall, London in November by Tim Loughton MP, Parliamentary 
Under Secretary of State for Children and Families.  The award was created by 
the judges in recognition of the talent and achievements of an exceptional music 
teacher at the start of their career.  The Chairman added that she would be 
writing a letter of congratulations to Mr Hunt also. 

• Council was informed that the officer/member Goodwill Group had raised another 
£1,500.0 in 2011 in support of Macmillan Cancer Care, St Michael’s Hospice, 
The Charles Renton Unit and Help for Heroes. 

• The Chairman reminded Council of the work of the Hope Support Charity and 
informed Council that the charity were looking for volunteers to take part in a 
tandem skydive in April to raise money for the charity. 

• The Civic Service would be held on Sunday 25 March at the Cathedral followed 
by tea at the Town Hall. 

• The Chairman presented to the Cabinet Member Corporate Services and 
Education a certificate granting Herefordshire Council license as an Operating 
Authority of the Duke of Edinburgh’s Award. 

 
53. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC   

 
There were no public questions received which met the criteria of provision 4.1.14 of the 
Council’s Constitution. 
 

54. FORMAL QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS TO THE CABINET MEMBERS AND 
CHAIRMEN UNDER STANDING ORDERS   
 



 

A copy of the Member questions and written answers, together with the supplementary 
questions and answers asked at the meeting, are attached to the Minutes as Appendix 
1. 
 

55. DRAFT FINANCIAL STRATEGY AND BUDGET 2012/13   
 
The Leader of the Council presented the Draft Financial Strategy and Budget 2012/13 to 
Council and made the following points: 
 

• Herefordshire is a unique county but it had to face the same challenges that all 
councils had with a limited budget. 

• Officers need to work closely with Cabinet to make savings and create income. 
• Need to continue to work with the Health Service partners and Health 

Commissioners to strength the partnership. 
• Essential to transform services to provide value for money in the way the 

authority worked with other service providers and to continue to deliver on key 
projects which would maintain financial stability. 

• Propose to accept one year additional tax freeze grant worth £2.2m to freeze 
Council tax for a second year.  Part of the additional grant funding to be used for 
a one off change and improvement programme.   

• Cabinet agreed to an increase in the level of fees and charges.  This is currently 
being reviewed by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

• In looking to make a saving of £200k from the waste contract a scheme to fund 
black refuse sacks through sponsorship and advertising is being considered and 
will be put before Members. 

• Capital programme – the broadband project is a significant project which will 
provide support to the infra structure of Herefordshire and help businesses that 
are struggling to have good communications.  The programme includes funding 
for a replacement archives facility, which will be met within a set budget and a 
link road, funding for which could be raised using the low interest rates currently 
available.   

• Significant changes in the way local government is funded as a result of the 
Localism Act.  Electorate to have a greater say in the levels of Council tax 
increases.  2013 the Council will collect business rates in Herefordshire.  It is 
clear from the government proposals that the Council will be expected to retain 
and increase business rates in Herefordshire. 

• Engagement with the public is needed to help shape resources and a long term 
vision and plan is being prepared by the administration to shape the county’s 
future through to 2020. 

 
The Leader referred to the recommendations of the report and moved acceptance of the 
recommendations as outlined on page 35 of the agenda.  The Cabinet Member 
Corporate Services and Education seconded the proposal.  
 
The following points were made in discussion: 
 

• In response to a question on the sustainability of the borrowing in the capital 
programme the Cabinet Member Corporate Services and Education referred 
Council to pages 119 to 120 of the report where Members could see that the 
amount of potential borrowing was significantly higher than the actual borrowing 
undertaken.  Additionally in benchmarking against other unitary authorities 
Herefordshire is placed 24th out of 35 unitaries and was well within the middle 
range and sustainable.  The Leader added that funding could also come through 
government grants or contributions in other ways, but it was essential to secure 
potential funding in case it was required and stated it was intended to borrow as 
little as possible. 



 

• Some Members were apprehensive over the freezing of Council tax and the 
potential higher Council tax having to be imposed in future years.  It was felt that 
a modest rise was a more realistic way ahead rather than a freeze on Council tax 
and possible large increase in following years.  It was also felt that residents 
already paid for the cost of black refuse sacks in their Council tax. 

• Councillors welcomed the proposal for a staff car parking charge but were 
disappointed it was not being instigated sooner and felt this gave the wrong 
message to the public.  It was suggested the charge should cover all staff and 
Councillors and should be graded so that those on lower incomes should pay 
less for car parking. 

• With reference to Adult Social Care Members were grateful for the additional 
information provided by the Director, but there was unease as the information 
only related to savings and did not take into account there had been year on year 
overspend of the budget. 

• In referring to the link road funding it was thought it was to be funded through 
Advantage West Midlands.  It was believed by some Members that a link road 
would not provide any advantage to residents.  In response the Cabinet Member 
stated that a link road would be essential for the building of affordable homes and 
to reduce traffic in Newmarket and Blue School streets and to create a 
pedestrianized area around Garrick House. 

• In referring to the consultation on the budget and the lack of engagement with the 
public at public meetings, it was noted that only 250 people had attended the 
meetings held across the county.  Members felt that too much reliance had been 
placed on the answers given at the meetings, as some of the choices in the 
questions were so worded that it was difficult for people to provide an accurate or 
informed answer.   

• Unease was expressed over the lowering of the amount of reserves held for the 
Waste Disposal contract and future landfill charges, which was now down to 
£1.9m.  Additionally there was concern that the budget would increase the 
Council’s borrowing and reduce reserves.   

• Members agreed that austerity measures were required but believed that cuts in 
the youth service would mean there would be little support for the youth of the 
county. 

• A question was asked about the Amey Wye Valley Hereford contract and 
whether the contract was still to be negotiated and what savings were being 
made.  The Cabinet Member informed Council that the current savings from the 
joint working with Amey amounted to approximately £23m and assured the 
Councillor that he would provide a more detailed breakdown to the Member 
direct. 

• Reference was made to the change programme now called the transformation 
programme and the difficulty in following the changes in the budget when the 
titles of projects were changed.  In referring to the Corporate directorate and the 
reduction in the management posts, it was felt that this was still taking some time 
in completing. 

• In referring to the budget report and the use of the terminology ‘quick win’ some 
Members felt it was inappropriate as any additional cost for parking, pre-
application planning advice or transport to school would directly affect the budget 
of residents. 

• It was requested that assurances were provided that discussion would be held on 
the rents proposed for the new retail quarter on the Edgar Street Grid in order 
that the site rents did not jeopardise the shop rents for the centre of High Town.  

• In responding to a question on why Members had not been informed on how 
much had been spent on Hereford Futures over the last four years.  The Leader 
assured the Member the information he had requested would be provided. 

• Some Members expressed concern at the £3.2m grant funding allocated for the 
upgrading of Broad Street. 



 

• In referring to local government funding it was noted that Herefordshire was one 
of the lowest funded areas, however, a different mechanism for calculating 
funding would be brought in next year which would take into account the rurality 
of areas. 

• In response to a question on what the administration was doing to ensure fairer 
funding for the county, the Leader advised Members of the meetings that he and 
the Cabinet Member for Enterprise and Culture had had with the Prime Minister 
and Government Ministers and the lobbying that had been done as a whole by 
rural authorities joining together as a group to be more effective. 

 
In rounding up the debate the Deputy Leader reminded Council of the savings that had 
been made through redundancies or the transfer of staff over to the new partner 
organisation Hoople Ltd and emphasised the need to deliver services within the 
proposed budget. 
 
The recommendations were put to the vote and carried: 
 
For:  29 
Against: 9 
Abstentions: 14 
 

RESOLVED 

 THAT: 

a) The Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) shown in Appendix 
A to the report, which includes the 2012/13 budget and Treasury 
Management Strategy and Policy Statement be approved; 

b) A freeze of Council Tax for 2012/13 at 2011/12 levels be 
approved; 

c) The Capital Programme outlined in paragraph 67 of the report be 
approved; and  

d) Officers be required to further assess those elements which are 
perceived as engaging the Council’s duties under the Equalities 
Act 2010 (including those at paragraphs 48/49, 55-58 and 69) and 
report further on any necessary amendments to this budgetary 
framework. 

 
The meeting ended at 12.55 pm CHAIRMAN 


